	  NORTH NIBLEY PARISH COUNCIL                      
	2017



THE ANNUAL MEETING OF NORTH NIBLEY PARISH COUNCIL WAS HELD ON MONDAY 8th MAY 2017, IN THE VILLAGE HALL, NORTH NIBLEY, AT 7.30 PM.
Present:  Mr D Purnell, Mr K Brown, Mrs J Burton; Mr S Hale, Mr K Larkin, Mr D Palmer.
District Councillors:  Mr K Tucker
County Councillor: 
The Clerk:  Mrs E Oakley
The Parish Burial Clerk was in attendance. Two members of the public were in attendance for part of the meeting.

The Chairman opened the Parish Council Meeting. 
1. The Chairman invited apologies.  Apologies had been received from Cllr J Cordwell and Cllr L Smitherman.
2. To Elect a Chairman of the Parish Council for the year 2017/18.  The Chair for 2016/17, Cllr D Purnell informed the meeting that he did not plan to stand for Chair for the year to come, 2017/18. Consequently the Clerk took the Chair to invite nominations for the position. One nomination was received, proposed and seconded and Cllr Ken Brown was elected as Chair for the twelve months to May 2018. Cllr Ken Brown then took the Chair for the remainder of the meeting.
3. To Elect a Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council for the year 2017/18. The Chair invited nominations for the position of Vice Chair. After nomination, proposal and seconding, Cllr D Purnell was elected as Vice Chair for the year 2017/18.
4. To Elect Councillors onto the following Committees & Groups at which the Parish 	Council is to be represented during 2017/18. The Council elected the following 	representatives:
· Stinchcombe Hill Trust: David Purnell.
· North Nibley Recreation Field Trust Committee: Keith Larkin.
· Village Hall Management Committee: Jane Burton.
· Parish Footpaths: David Palmer.
· William Purnell Educational Charity:  David Purnell.
· Tyndale Monument Trust:  David Palmer.
· Stroud Joint Cluster Group: Les Smitherman was nominated.

5. Parish Councillors to receive and sign Declarations of Acceptance of Office and to receive forms for Register of Members’ Interests as required under the Localism Act 2011. The Clerk requested an update of Member’s interests, especially to identify any changes since previous completion of declaration of interest forms in 2015/16 now available on the new Council website. Forms were available to complete. No councillor informed the Clerk of any changes during the course of the meeting.

6. Declaration of Interests. The Chairman invited members to declare any Interests relating to this Meeting.  There were no declarations of interest.
7. The Council approved and signed the Minutes of the Ordinary Council Meeting held on 3rd April as a true record. The Minutes of the March Ordinary Meeting of the Council had previously been distributed to all members and displayed on the public notice boards and the website. All members agreed the Minutes should be signed, as a true and accurate record.   The Minutes were duly signed by the Chairman. 



8. The Council noted matters arising from the Minutes, not covered by agenda items.  

· Initial Training for the Speed Awareness Project. The Clerk had contacted Mike Trebble to run training at the Village Hall and had booked the 20th May from 11.00 am. (July dates subsequently replace this date). The 10th June from 4.00 pm is also booked for training. Mike has offered additional dates for July. These can be taken up if the need arises. The Clerk agreed to write to the retired Clerk for contact details to include emails of those who had previously volunteered. The Clerk and Cllr Jane Burton agreed to liaise as previously minuted concerning the community engagement aspects of the project with the Wickwar Parish Council clerk. The Clerk agreed to market the training for community speed watch as good news for the community.
· Cemetery Parking Space. The Clerk had contacted the approved supplier to order the sign with revised wording for the railings outside the cemetery. This is for design and supply and not for installation.  “To supply A3 aluminium sign with rails (including fixings) £45.00 + vat.”
· Affordable Housing. Following councillors’ specific request at the April council meeting, District Cllr Catherine Braun had been liaising with the Clerk and district authority management teams to help to raise the profile of North Nibley and to make people aware of the new housing enabler post. “As we have discussed, North Nibley Parish Council is very interested in receiving support to develop community-led housing in the village. I've copied this email to David Purnell, Chairman of North Nibley Parish Council and Elizabeth Oakley, the Clerk to the Parish Council, and would be grateful if you could let us all know when the new post is advertised. It would also be very helpful if you could ensure that North Nibley is on the list of priority parishes for the new Community Housing Enabler to work with.”
· Annual Report. The Clerk had uploaded a slightly edited version to the council website’s Home page. The report will also be circulated to households as an insert in OTE as a double sided A4 sheet.
· Email account. The new Clerks’ email account is running and the process of moving all council contacts to this new webmail account (the same address as for the website) is in place. Consequently both e. mail accounts are in operation for the time being until early May in this interim period.
· Neighbourhood Warden. The Clerk had referred a number of local issues to the Warden who has offered to supply a monthly report on a regular basis by the third week of each month. This can be included with the Clerk’s Update Report each month. (Report aside).
· Financial Fraud. Following receipt of specific guidance from Lloyds Bank concerning the degree of fraud committed against the public and consumers by email and telephone to include phishing, the Clerk wrote a summary of their guidance to combat this for OTE. 
· Annual Parish Meeting Minutes April 2017. These have been uploaded to the council website and are available with the proviso that they await approval at the 2018 Annual meeting.
· Grant Monies for Talking Newspaper. The Cotswold Vale have a website with contacts listed but several attempts by phone and email have not elicited a response to date. The Clerk will continue to make contact at different times of the day.
· Council insurance. The Clerk has been informed by Came and Company that the council’s five year agreement will expire at the end of May 2018. So this maybe an opportunity to consider other quotes alongside Came and Company’s own quote in due course to apply from May 2018.
· Inland Revenue/small business support. The Clerk receives regular details by email of IR courses to support small businesses or those locally self-employed and forwards these to councillors on receipt.
· Internal Auditor. The Clerk had written to the new internal auditor to suggest contact to discuss the internal audit procedures for this year. However, at a recent meeting, and subsequently in writing after the agenda and supporting papers for this meeting had been circulated, the new internal auditor had said she could not assist this year due to her increased professional workload. Nonetheless she would liaise with the Clerk shortly as to the nature of the work as internal auditor for the following financial year as she was able to assist at that stage. Cllrs agreed that the Clerk would apply to the Gloucestershire Association of Parish and Town Council’s Internal Audit Service of which details had been previously circulated to the Chair and Vice Chair. The Clerk informed councillors the cost was in the order of £150 plus mileage payments for any necessary travel on internal audit business as the fees charged related to the council’s annual income.
· Precept for 2017/18. The Clerk had received a BACs receipt to show payment of the first precept payment for the new financial year at the end of April.
· Grant Applications. On behalf of the Council the Clerk received a letter of thanks and copies of photographs to show the new child’s toilets as funded by the recent Parish Council grant to the pre-school group. She had also received a letter of thanks from the Tyndale Monument Trust to acknowledge the grant awarded for a new noticeboard and work on the lightning conductor. 
· Cemetery Regulations. The Clerk had received details of cemetery regulations from GAPTC and these are available for future reference.
· Cemetery Rates. The Clerk had reapplied as requested by the district authority for zero rating for the cemetery and was informed this was a necessary formality, as the rates were set for the next few years. 
· BT phone boxes in the Parish. In response to a query from Cllr K Larkin the Clerk confirmed she would keep in touch with the Planning Authority to request whether a decision on their future had been made by BT. She would also request again the best direct contact with BT. Cllr K Tucker offered to contact the Head Planner at the district authority on behalf of the Parish Council to determine when a decision would be made.
9. The Chairman closed the Meeting for Public Discussion and Questions.  

The Chairman re-opened the Meeting without further discussion. 

10. The Council considered and commented upon the following Planning Application: 

Application Number: S.17/0880/FUL. Location: Land Adjacent To Swinhay Small Holding, North Nibley, Gloucestershire. Application Type: Full Planning Permission. Description: Erection of Barn style Stabling and Menage.

[bookmark: _GoBack]After consideration of the resubmitted application of S.17/0205/FUL at S.17/0880/FUL Swinhay Small Holding, North Nibley, Gloucestershire. Application Type: Full Planning Permission, Description: Erection of Barn style Stabling and Ménage, councillors agreed to submit their objection to the application: 

The Council objected to the application as it would result in an excessive intensification of the existing use which would adversely affect the amenities and landscape character of the adjoining area situated within an A.O.N.B. The size of the proposed development to include stabling and ménage facilities for up to 18 horses is more than could reasonably be regarded as for personal use only and would as a result lead to a commercialisation of the current use of the site leading to increased activity, traffic generation, and increased riding along the adjoining narrow lanes to the detriment of the safety and amenity of these lanes and change their rural character. It is noted that the site is some distance from the nearest bridle path. The size of the proposed building is considered to be excessive in this locality and the proposed use of lighting to the ménage will be visually obtrusive and give rise to light pollution which is unacceptable in this rural locality. The Council also considers the scale of the proposal would give rise to problems of waste disposal which are not dealt with adequately and potential pollution of the watercourse crossing the site. Taking into account the above objections the Council considers the application to be contrary to a number of Local Plan policies but in particular Policies CP14 criteria 1,2,3,5,6,7,9,13 and14, ES3,ES4,ES7and ES9 and requests that planning permission be refused.
The Council additionally agreed to submit the following response to the Highways letter with reference to this same planning application:
Further to Highways correspondence, Highways Our Ref: S/2017/038320 Your Ref: S.17/0880/FUL Date: 3 May 2017, concerning the proposed erection of barn style stabling and menage, the Parish Council at its recent meeting on the 8th May commented it wished to request further details of the rationale for the Highways statement and conclusion and would be grateful to receive explanatory comments. In the opinion of the Parish Council, the area of the proposed development is characterized by narrow lanes with local residents concerned about vehicular access, intensification of traffic along such lanes and the safety of local residents to include children. The Council also noted from the new application the increase in the number of horses on the site from the current 7 to 18. This must inevitably at least double the amount of vehicle journeys to manage the extra 11 horses. Vehicle traffic will include vets, blacksmiths, feed deliveries, waste removal, as well as traffic undertaken by owners. These factors emphasize the intensification of traffic use of the narrow lanes which would occur if this proposal was approved. The Parish Council request the Highways Officer reconsider his recommendation in the light of these comments and the Parish Council local knowledge of the situation. The Parish Council looks forward to hearing from you in the near future and thanks you in advance for your further clarification on these issues.
	
11. To note the following Planning Applications decisions by Stroud DC Planning:
Application Number: S.17/0565/HHOLD:  Park Farm House, Park Lane, Stancombe. Extension and remodelling of existing property.  Permission.

Application Number:  S.17/0716/MINAM: Mount Pleasant, Forthay, North Nibley. Replace approved drawing SD-213 revision D with drawing SD-213 revision E. Approved.

12. To receive a written District Council Report. The Council received a written report from District Councillor K Tucker (verbally) on behalf of the ward’s District Councillors. (See Report aside). The Chairman thanked Councillor Tucker for his report, who highlighted the new Garden Waste scheme that had been previously undersubscribed, was now fully viable as 8,200 had now signed up. All of those previously resident in the old Drylease complex had been found new accommodation. As the Tyndale Monument Trust and Stinchcombe Hill Trust are required to have a councillor in attendance, Cllr Ken Tucker will write to suggest attending himself in the event no councillors attend. Cllr D Purnell noted that a Clerk vacancy due to retirement had occurred at the Stinchcombe Hill Trust. Some previous issues related to the secretarial support to the role would hopefully be resolved in due course. Cllr K Tucker also noted recent changes in the area’s Neighbourhood Warden’s team staffing, but confirmed that there were no changes affecting the North Nibley area. Cllr K Tucker confirmed he was happy to attend the new Speed Watch training session in June and the Clerk undertook to provide further details.

13. To receive a written County Council Report. The Council received a written County Council Report from County Councillor Dr J Cordwell. (See report aside). The Chairman thanked Councillor Cordwell for his report and congratulated him on his re-election in the May County Council elections.


14. To receive and discuss Reports of Committees and Meetings attended by Parish Councillors and the Clerk. 
Cllr Ken Brown informed councillors he had attended the recent meeting of the Parochial Church Council at which the Holme oak in the churchyard was discussed. The PCC had been informed by the relatives concerned that the relatives would pay for the rising, as well as trimming at the top and sides of the tree, on an ongoing basis and into the future. This was a replacement solution to the one previously discussed of felling the tree which the relatives did not now support.
Cllr Ken Brown informed councillors that more tree felling, especially nearer the steps, has taken place through the Knoll Trust. This had been an exercise much supported by local parishioners as one of the most frequent questions asked was when would the community recover its view of the monument.
Cllr Ken Brown informed councillors and Cllr D Palmer confirmed that there had been a persistent issue with vehicles, suspected cars, pickups and even quod bikes, trying to get up onto the Knoll. There was a good deal of incentive to stop this occurring, although the two steel posts previously erected had been moved. Similarly, a log to prevent entry had been removed. The erection of a barrier comprising at least two logs was planned to prevent further entry.

15. Parish Council Finances. 

15(1) To approve the Invoices and draw up cheques for items on the enclosed Payments Schedule.  (Final version to be issued at the Meeting) The Council received and approved:
Gloucestershire Association of Parish & Town Councils: Clerk’s mentoring sessions for 4 days between October 2016 and December 2017.
												         £220.00
15 (2) To consider quotes for scheduled work. (Final version to be issued at the Meeting)  

The Council approved quotes for scheduled work:

James Storey, Storey Civil and Marine Ltd.

1/Firstly for the changes to the stone wall around the garden of remembrance, the removal of the southern arm, excavation of a shallow footing and for extending the wall using the stone available on site along the line we agreed. For this work, for labour, materials and plant:						
										         		     £2,150.00

2/The second part is to remove the existing tarmac paths and "roundabout", replace the existing concrete edgings, upgrade the stone sub base where necessary and install 50mm of 10mm asphalt on the paths and 75mm of 10mm asphalt on the roundabout. To provide Labour, plant and materials to complete the work:																														 										   									  		  £11,690.00
Council approved the quote for the cemetery path and “roundabout” as listed immediately above subject to a specification for the works being submitted and agreed before proceeding. 
Annual Insurance Renewal, Came and Company for the year commencing 1st June 2017.
									     		Annual fee: £288.46

Cemetery work. Hawkins.

To strim and edge around the memorial plaques twice a year. 	 		         £60.00 per cut.

The Council agreed not to accept the additional quote to strim, clear and remove cuttings from the area to the side of the memorial garden, as this area was now due to undergo redevelopment as identified in the quote accepted above.

Cllrs noted that the second quote for the horsegate remained still outstanding following the receipt of the first quote from a local contractor as discussed at the April council meeting.
	
16/ To receive and approve Cemetery and Closed Churchyard Reports. (Report aside)  
Details of the two memorial designs with dimensions for the churchyard had been received and were a separate agenda item at 17/.
Cheques for £375 for a funeral, grave and interment were received in April and banked. A cheque for £135 for an ashes interment was similarly received and banked in April. The Clerk informed councillors she had ordered the sign to reserve a parking space with the amended wording to be positioned outside the cemetery gate. The order is for design and supply only and not for installation. Cllrs D Purnell and D Palmer had agreed to cut back the privet hedge at the appropriate position in order to install the sign. 
Unfortunately cemetery contractors cut tulips in error from a grave during their first cut of the season and the Clerk had subsequently received a complaint from relatives through the Burial Clerk. The Clerk and Burial Clerk were jointly able to identify the relative, speak directly to them, and arrange reimbursement for the cost of the flowers damaged. The contractors had offered this a good will basis on the Friday afternoon during their second cut of the season.
The Clerk informed councillors a new plaque is due to be set vertically in the wall at the back of the memorial garden in the space to the left hand side of the existing family plaque. The Burial Clerk informed councillors that it had been some time since a new plaque was erected and there were no set guidelines on the charges appropriate. In the last case, albeit some time ago, a fee of £25 to the Parish Council had been charged. Councillors agreed that this fee would also be appropriate for the new plaque. 
The Burial Clerk had written to the family living at Middle Wick following the decision at the April council meeting concerning the scale of charges appropriate, but has heard no further to date.
The Clerk was previously informed by a memorial company they will receive the new Celtic cross at their Bristol offices during April. The date for the erection on the grave is likely to be during April or May but the Clerk had not received confirmation of a date. 
Further to the previous issue raised by relatives of a grave affected by tree growth towards the line of trees at the back of the churchyard, Cllrs D Purnell and D Palmer agreed to meet the Clerk on site to identify the grave in due course. Councillors acknowledged the work carried out by Cllr D Palmer to cut back the trees growing on the small number of other graves previously identified by the Clerk during an earlier inspection.
Cllr D Palmer informed councillors that following research conducted by himself and his wife on memorial gardens he was awaiting a response from a memorial consultant who was willing to give advice. Cllr D Purnell agreed to attend a meeting to further discuss. Councillors discussed the issue of earth removal following works in the cemetery and agreed that whoever dug the graves should take the soil off site rather than depositing it at the back of the same site. 
St Martin’s Churchyard
The Clerk informed councillors an inspection on the 2nd May revealed the churchyard wall continues to be in a reasonable condition. However, there appeared new growth of ivy especially on the tops of the wall at intervals. The verges at the base of the wall had also grown up due to spring’s new growth. Councillors acknowledged the work subsequently carried out by Cllr D Palmer to cut a foot’s length from the new ivy and to cut back new growth along verges. 

Cllrs noted from a recent inspection a marked crack in the electricity pole located in the property immediately neighbouring the churchyard. Cllr D Purnell undertook to contact the owners about the condition of the pole and also to contact the contractor to arrange further spraying of the ivy.

17. To consider and approve two new memorial designs for the cemetery (Report aside). The Burial Clerk informed councillors of the submission of design details with dimensions for two new memorials. One was a replacement for a previously removed memorial as there had been a second interment subsequently in the same grave recently and the family had now submitted a new memorial design. Councillors approved the designs and dimensions as these were in line with existing memorials. However, councillors noted in conjunction with the Clerk, the Cemetery Regulations which state that memorials should not be erected within twelve months of the most recent interment. As interment in both cases was relatively recent and not exceeding twelve months ago, the Burial Clerk agreed to contact one of the families, and Cllr K Brown undertook to contact the second family accordingly.

18. To note update on broadband and mobile issues. The Clerk informed councillors she had made a number of attempts to secure an update on the parish broadband project which was scheduled to near completion by the end of May. As this date was imminent, she had persisted in requesting an update from the BT manager who attended the recent parish AGM meeting in April. She had also had some email correspondence with the same manager’s superior during his absence. However, no further update had been forthcoming to date despite previously promised.
19. To receive for information details of Correspondence received. (Final version to be issued at the Meeting). The clerk informed councillors she had received letters of thanks from two organisations benefitting from council grants this year, (noted in Clerk’s Update report), details of the GAPTC Internal audit service and fee structure (Clerk’s Update report), and also a useful Bulletin (magazine) from The War Memorials Trust providing details of their grants awarded, conservation and work carried out by volunteers.

20. Additional Items. Cllr Jane Burton advised councillors of the AGM date due in May for the Village Shop Association. However there was a possibility there would not be enough committee members.  As there was a requirement for eighteen committee members to attend under quoracy rules, there was a need for further committee members to come forward, (aged 18 or over). Cllrs advised re-sending of the email advising of the Notice of the AGM stating the dangers of not having the full number of eighteen members. 

Cllrs considered the points raised by email from Cllr L Smitherman following the April AGM meeting of the Parish Council. As regards procedures for annual grant submissions the Clerk agreed to include this as an Agenda item at the following June Council meeting. With respect to the lower attendance of parishioners at the AGM compared to the previous year, councillors felt this was not their direct responsibility to ensure that parishioners attend. However, there was clear benefit in promoting the AGM positively in terms of emphasising that it was parishioners’ chance to bring up items for councillor’s attention. The Clerk undertook to redesign the future AGM posters accordingly with this new emphasis for subsequent years, and also to add posters to parish noticeboards earlier in order to ensure the date could be included in diaries at the earliest stage.

Councillors noted that the lower attendance at the AGM could be a good sign that the community was satisfied with the work of the council. Additionally, it tended to be issue based items, for example, affordable housing or broadband, which generated attendance. 

As regards the gender and age and background balance as represented by the council membership, councillors agreed it was not possible to engineer a balance directly according to age, gender or occupational status. However, a balanced representation was desirable longer term. There were also some constraints as regards the government procedures, for example for co-option of new council members that councils were bound to follow by law. However, a wider range of people to include those newer to the village, could be invited to attend council meetings to gain experience and interest. This could lead onto them being willing to stand for council election at a future stage.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30 pm.
The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held on Monday 5th June at 7.30 pm.
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